
 

 

 
Gig Harbor 

City Council Meeting 
 
 

October 11, 2010 
 5:30 p.m. 



 
AGENDA FOR 

GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
Monday, October 11, 2010 – 5:30 p.m.  

 
CALL TO ORDER: 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of September 27, 2010. 
2. Receive and File: a) Joint Worksession City Council / Planning Commission Minutes of 

September 20, 2010; b) Council Retreat Minutes of September 24, 2010. 
3. Liquor License Action: Special Occasion Liquor License – Homestead Group Home. 
4. 2011 State and Federal Legislative Agenda. 
5. BB16 Interchange Improvements Project / WSDOT Agreements. 
6. Approval of Payment of Bills for October 11, 2010: Checks #64697 through #64784 in 

the amount of $1,725,066.31. 
7. Approval of Payroll for the month of September: Checks #5747 through #5762 in the 

amount of $310,601.53. 
 
PRESENTATIONS: 

1. Recognition of Summer Event Organizers: Gig Harbor Garden Tour; Gig Harbor 
Summer Art Fair; Chalk the Walk; Cruise the Narrows; Gig Harbor Wine and Food 
Festival; Rock Gig Harbor; Harbor Hounds; Gig Harbor Chowder Cook Off/Gig Harbor 
Farmers Market; and SalmonChanted Harbor. 

 
OLD BUSINESS: 

1. First Reading of Ordinance – 2010 Comprehensive Plan Amendments. 
2. 72nd Street Annexation Petition. 

 
NEW BUSINESS:    

1. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance Vacating a Portion of Prentice Avenue - 
Page. 
 

STAFF REPORT:  
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 

1. Finance Committee – Mon. Oct 18th at 4:00 p.m. 
2. Operations Committee – Thus. Oct 21st at 3:00 p.m. 
3. Planning / Building Committee – Mon. Nov 1 at 5:15 p.m. 
4. Budget Worksession I – Tue. Nov 2 at 5:30 p.m. 
5. Budget Worksession II – Wed. Nov 3 at 5:30 p.m. 

 
ADJOURN TO JOINT WORKSESSION WITH LTAC (between 6:00 and 7:00 p.m.): 
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MINUTES OF GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING – SEPTEMBER 27, 2010 
 

PRESENT:   Councilmembers Ekberg, Young, Franich, Malich, Payne, Kadzik and 
Mayor Hunter.  Councilmember Conan was absent. 
 
CALL TO ORDER: 5:31 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of September 13, 2010. 
2. Liquor Licenses: a) Renewals – Fred Meyer; Harvester Restaurant; QFC 864; 

QFC 886; Bella Kitchen Essentials.   
3. Stormwater Capacity Grant Agreement with Dept. of Ecology. 
4. Donkey Creek & Austin Estuary Restoration Project – Consultant Services 

Contract / Murray Smith & Associates. 
5. WWTP Digesters #2 & #3 Aeration/Mixing System w/ Support Bridge – Purchase 

Authorization. 
6. Approval of Payment of Bills for September 27, 2010: Checks #64585 through 

#64696 in the amount of $874,622.85. 
 

MOTION: Move to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented. 
  Ekberg / Franich – five voted yes; Councilmember Franich voted no. 

 
PRESENTATIONS:  
 
Netshed Survey Report.  Lita Dawn Stanton, Historic Preservation Coordinator, 
presented information on the recently completed documentation of the city’s Historic Net 
Sheds funded through a Department of Archeology and Historic Preservation certified 
local government grant.  
 
OLD BUSINESS: 

1. Second Reading of Ordinance – Permit Processing Amendment.  As a result of 
discussion at the first reading, Planning Director Tom Dolan gave an overview of 
proposed amendments to the ordinance.  
 

 MOTION: Move to adopt Ordinance No. 1197 with the amendments proposed by 
staff. 

  Kadzik / Payne - five voted yes; Councilmember Franich voted no. 
 

2. Second Reading of Ordinance – Adopting Regulations for Second Hand Stores 
and Pawnbrokers. Chief Mike Davis presented a brief background on this ordinance.  

 
 MOTION: Move to adopt Ordinance No. 1198 as presented. 

  Kadzik / Payne – unanimously approved. 
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NEW BUSINESS:    
1. Introduction and Public Hearing – 2010 Comprehensive Plan Amendments.  

Senior Planner Jennifer Kester presented the background on two city-sponsored 
amendments and one private amendment to the Gig Harbor Comprehensive Plan.  She 
added that the applicant for the 96th Street LLC Land Use Map Amendment would like 
to address Council before the public hearing. 
 
Carl Halsan.  Mr. Halsan, agent for the applicant, announced that they would like to 
withdraw their comprehensive plan amendment at this time. There is more work to be 
done on the property and they are not ready to move forward. 
 
Ms. Kester then recommended holding the public hearing on the two remaining 
amendments. After discussion, she presented an overview of the first city-sponsored 
amendment. 
 
COMP-10-0001: Parks, Recreation and Open Space Element. This amendment 
would insert goals and policies into the Comprehensive Plan related to parks, recreation 
and open space. The goals and policies match those contained in the recently adopted 
2010 Park Plan. 
 
Mayor Hunter opened the public hearing at 5:51 p.m.  No one came forward to speak 
and the hearing closed. 
 
Ms. Kester presented the second city-sponsored amendment. 
 
COMP-10-0002: Capital Facilities Plan.  This amendment includes the annual 
changes to the City’s wastewater, water and transportation improvement plan. In 
addition, the parks, recreation and open space inventory, analysis and project list is 
being updated to reflect the 2010 Park Plan. 
 
Mayor Hunter opened the public hearing at 6:02 p.m.  No one came forward to speak 
and the hearing closed.   
 
Councilmember Kadzik formally recognized Harris Atkins, Chair of the Planning 
Commission, and thanked the group for all the hard work on the Comp Plan. 

 
2. Public Meeting on 72nd Annexation Petition.  Tom Dolan presented the 

background for this proposed annexation of three parcels located north of 72nd Street.  
He explained the action that Council will need to decide.He noted that the property is 
designated R-1 and the applicant have indicated that the proposed use is a plat of 
single-family homes.  He further explained that it may be appropriate to expand the 
boundary of the annexation to include all the properties to the west to Skansie Avenue 
which would result in a more logical city boundary.   
 

Consent Agenda - 1
Page 2 of 5



Page 3 of 5 

 

Carl Halsan passed out a draft site plan for the proposed plat that meets the R-1 
requirements and illustrates the topographic break relating to the sewer basin 
designation.   He explained that the property owners would like to move forward with 
this annexation so that the entire plat would be within city limits.  He said that they are 
not interested expanding the annexation boundary which would delay the process; he 
asked that Council proceed with just the three parcels.  
 
James Tallman gave a brief history of the property which was sold for future expansion 
of the nearby retirement lodge, but due to the economy, was deeded back to him. He 
explained that he isn’t in the position to hold on to the property for another 10-12 years 
hoping for a better economy. He said that residential development is a better use for the 
site; he is interested in annexing these three parcels so there would only be one 
jurisdiction’s requirements and because the project will be served by city utilities. 
 
Jim Young – 7217 43rd Street.  Mr. Young, who lives in the adjacent Norwegian Woods 
Neighborhood, said he would like his neighborhood to be included in the annexation. He 
said he agreed with the proposed single-family use then asked for clarification on the 
density if annexed to the city.  He said that inclusion of Norwegian Woods should only 
take a couple of weeks to determine and if his neighbors aren’t interest, then the 
proponent can move forward without them. 
 
Council discussed whether to delay this until the adjacent neighbors could be polled and 
if this would cause a significant delay. Staff was asked to coordinate with Mr. Young and 
Mr. Halsan to make contact.  
 
Mr. Halsan said he would do his best to coordinate contact in conjunction with Mr. 
Young. 
 
Council encouraged this effort and said that if there is less than 60% interest, the 
annexation will move forward with just the three parcels. 
 
John Holmaas – 7602 Goodman Drive.  Mr. Holmaas explained that four acres in their 
proposed plat are zoned B-1; a valuable commercial designation in a different economy, 
but they are trying to come up with an efficient use for the property now.  He said if 
Norwegian Woods wants to annex they are welcome to start their own process. He then 
voiced concern that there would be protest to their project but said they would 
cooperate with Council’s decision. 
 
After further clarification on the zoning, Mayor Hunter closed the public meeting at 6:17 
p.m. 
 
Council and staff discussed the sewer basin boundaries and how the property would be 
served.  
 
Senior Engineer Jeff Langhelm explained that the property is designated to be served 
by a future Sewer Lift station at the corner of Hunt and Skansie as part of the Rush 
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Development project.  A topography survey could show that the site would be better 
served by the existing Lift Station #14; this would require a Sewer Comp Plan 
Amendment. 
 
After further discussion a motion came forward. 
 

 MOTION: Move to continue this for two weeks to allow the applicants to explore 
expansion of the annexation boundary. 

  Ekberg / Kadzik– unanimously approved. 
 

3. Resolution Fee Schedule Update to Implement Permit Processing Amendments. 
Senior Planner Jennifer Kester presented the information on this proposed fee update. 
She explained that the updates will go into effect on January 1, 2011 along with the 
majority of the permit processing amendments that were just adopted. 

 
 MOTION: Move to adopt Resolution No. 843 as presented. 

  Ekberg / Payne– unanimously approved. 
 

STAFF REPORT:  
1. Harborview Drive/Stinson Avenue Water Main Replacement Project – Work 

Hours and Sequencing.  Senior Engineer Jeff Langhelm gave an update on the 
progress of the project and answered questions. 

 
2. Marine Outfall Project Update. Jeff Langhelm reported that things are going very 

well with this project. City Administrator Rob Karlinsey invited Council to view the 
deployment of 2700 feet of pipe this coming Wednesday.  Mr. Langhelm described the 
process to lay the pipe. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:   None. 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
 
Councilmember Malich asked for a status update on the Burnham/Borgen Roundabout 
Construction.  Mayor Hunter responded that the contractor is currently working on the 
striping and hopes to have the project completed by the end of September.  Staff was 
asked to prepare an article for the newspaper and website to help inform the public of 
the lane changes. 
 
Councilmember Franich explained that he voted no on the Consent Agenda due to the 
Donkey Creek & Austin Estuary Restoration Project Consultants’ Fee Schedule. He 
voiced frustration that the hourly rate was excessive and said we should be working at 
the state level to change the standards. 
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Councilmember Young announced that the Puget Sound Regional Council Executive 
Board approved the final EIA for the 520 Bridge. He said that the pontoons are 
manufactured in Grays Harbor and being floated there. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 

1. 2nd Annual First Responders Event – Sat. Oct. 2nd from 1:00-4:00 p.m. at the 
Methodist Church. 

2. City Council/Parks Commission Joint Worksession – Mon. Oct. 4th at 5:30 p.m. 
3. Intergovernmental Affairs – Mon. Oct 11th at 4:30 p.m. 
 

ADJOURN: 
 

MOTION:  Move to adjourn at 7:09 p.m. 
  Malich / Young – unanimously approved. 

                                                            CD recorder utilized:  Tracks 1002 – 1028 

                                                                                                                       
                                                                                                                            
Charles L. Hunter, Mayor    Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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Joint Work Study Session 
Gig Harbor City Council / Planning Commission 

September 20, 2010 
Community Rooms A & B 

5:30 pm 
 

PRESENT: 
 
Mayor Chuck Hunter 
City Council members:  Steve Ekberg, Paul Conan, Derek Young, Tim Payne, Ken 
Malich and Paul Kadzik 
Commission members:  Harris Atkins, Michael Fisher, Ben Coronado, Jim Pasin 
Staff Present:  Tom Dolan, Jennifer Kester, Peter Katich. 
 
GENERAL BUSINESS 
 
Mr. Dolan went over the items for discussion; The Planning Commission’s 
recommendations on the 2010 Comprehensive Plan amendments, the Shoreline Master 
Program Update and the C-1 Code amendment for building size limitations.   He then 
introduced Harris Atkins the Chair of the Planning Commission who was going to give a 
presentation on the 2010 Comprehensive Plan amendments.   
 
Mr. Atkins stated that there were three applications for amendments to the 
comprehensive plan; the incorporation of the Parks and Recreation Open Space plan, 
incorporation of the Capital Facilities plan and the 96th Street LLC Land Use Map 
Amendment.  Ms. Kester noted that each of the council members had a binder in front 
of them with all of the background information.   
 
Mr. Atkins went over each of the proposed amendments and what the Planning 
Commission had considered in their review and recommendation.  Mr. Atkins noted that 
the Planning Commission would like some direction on their role in the future for 
adoption of the PROS Plan and the Capital Facilities Plan.  Mayor Hunter emphasized 
the need at this time for the Planning Commission to focus on the Shoreline Master 
Program and the PROS Plan needed to get done right away.  Mr. Kadzik stated that the 
bigger question is when that occurs should the commission be rubber stamping it or 
giving it another review when the ordinance requires that the Planning Commission 
forward a recommendation.  Mr. Young pointed out that we also have a Parks 
Commission that is also a recommending body and if the Planning Commission is busy 
perhaps it’s not necessary.  Ms. Kester noted that it is a code requirement right now.    
Discussion continued on the review of the Capital Facilities Plan and how the project 
costs relate to the budget.  Mr. Atkins concluded by saying that the Planning 
Commission was recommending approval of both amendments.   
 
Mr. Atkins then went over the 96th Street LLC amendment and the Planning 
Commission’s review of the proposal along with all of the public comment received.  He 
noted that the Commission was recommending denial of the proposal due the 
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inappropriate transition between the commercial and the residential. Discussion 
continued on the proposed change to the proposal and Mr. Atkins noted that the 
Planning Commission had not reviewed that change.  Ms. Kester went over the 
applicant’s proposed revision in response to the recommendation for denial, putting the 
west 4.91 acres as Employment Center and the remaining acreage as Mixed Use.  She 
noted that the commission cannot give a formal comment back; however, the Council 
can accept the revision and move forward with the public hearing.  Mr. Kadzik asked if 
there was time for the Planning Commission to review this prior to the City Council and 
Ms. Kester said that there would not be enough time prior to the public hearing.  Mr. 
Young asked the commission if this revision might have changed their decision.  Mr. 
Pasin said that he felt that it would be a positive approach for the Council to consider 
this revision and that it is a win win.  Mr. Coronado said that he felt that it would make 
an effective transition and it would change his opinion.  Mr. Atkins said that the revision 
did address some of the concerns that he had; however, there was public input about 
the impact of the existing business park and he would have liked to have heard how the 
applicant would address that with the proposed business park.  Mr. Fisher noted that 
the setbacks are greater for Employment Center than for Mixed Use but they both allow 
for 35’ tall buildings.  He stated that biggest concern was the intensity of use and if that 
had been mitigated somehow it could have been a more positive outcome but there still 
is a question about the intensity of use and impact to the homeowners.  Discussion 
followed on the impact to the RV Park.  Mr. Atkins stated that he had contacted the 
other commissioners and asked a similar question as to whether the revised application 
might change their mind and he said that Ms. Guernsey said that it may have affected 
her decision.   Mr. Kadzik expressed that one of the reasons he had voted to put this 
amendment forward was to open up the possibility of mitigating some of the impacts of 
the current business park.  Mr. Atkins explained that the Planning Commission assumed 
the most intense use in the development of the newly proposed business park which 
would be Industrial Level Two.  Ms. Kester explained that the applicants were not 
interested in a development agreement at the time.   
 
Mr. Atkins then gave an overview of the Shoreline Master Program Update.  He 
explained the lengthy review that the Commission has performed to date and the 
upcoming schedule.  He stated that the plan developed by the consultant was 
formulated in order to meet the state requirements and it has been the Commissions 
goal to bring more of Gig Harbor into the plan.  Mr. Atkins explained the process by 
which the Commission and the consultant are tracking the changes as the meetings 
progress. He went over the major issues and changes to the plan.  Mr. Malich asked 
about the Skansie Net Shed and the use of creosote treated pilings and Mr. Katich 
stated that creosote treated pilings are not allowed; however, there is a list of approved 
materials.  Mr. Malich emphasized the need to have references to the state regulations 
that require the city to impose these regulations.  Mr. Ekberg asked how many 
jurisdictions have updated their shoreline master programs and Mr. Katich stated that 
there are 266 jurisdictions required to update and so far 32 have been adopted.  
Discussion followed on the importance of having a plan oriented to Gig Harbor.  
Members of the City Council commended the Planning Commission for their hard work.   
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Mr. Dolan went over the proposed C-1 zone amendment to increase the allowed square 
footage.  He stated that the applicant has asked if the City Council can directly consider 
this proposal since the Planning Commission is so busy at this time.  He noted that it 
was the opinion of the Planning and Building Committee that this go to the Planning 
Commission.  Mr. Pasin expressed that if the neighborhood design criteria had been 
written perhaps some decisions regarding building size for this area would have been 
made.  He then talked about how he felt that time should be spent on this topic and 
urged the City Council to directly consider the matter.  Mr. Fisher talked about the 
importance of economic development.  Mr. Coronado agreed with the need to have an 
economic development plan.  Mr. Atkins expressed his concern with meeting the 
demands of the level of intensity being proposed.  He also stated that changing the 
rules may have an impact on some of the existing businesses and this needed to be 
studied; therefore, he felt that the proposal should come back to the Planning 
Commission for a thorough examination.   
 
Mayor Hunter commended city staff for their expertise and hard work.  Discussion 
followed on ideas for keeping everyone informed about the Shoreline Master Program 
update.  Mr. Dolan went over the plan for the upcoming public hearings and the large 
push for public involvement.  Mayor Hunter again thanked everyone for their time and 
adjourned the meeting.   
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Gig Harbor City Council Retreat 
September 24, 2010, 8:30 a.m. 

Community Room A/B 
 
Call to order: 8:32 a.m. 
 
Members Present:  Mayor Hunter, City Councilmembers Ekberg, Young, Conan, Malich, Payne and Kadzik.  Councilmember Franich was 
absent. 
 
Staff Present:  Rob Karlinsey, Paul Nelson, Mike Davis, Emily Appleton, Jeff Langhelm, Steve Misiurak, David Rodenbach, Tom Dolan, Jennifer 
Kester,  Barb Tilotta, Molly Towslee, Marco Malich and Darrell Winans. 
 
After roll call, Mayor Hunter listed the objectives that were going to be discussed. He encouraged anyone who had an item that they would like 
added to do so. 
 
The group went through the list of objectives commenting and discussing the following: 
 
Administration / Finance 
   
1.  State and Federal Funding, and State Legislative Agenda.    City Administrator Rob Karlinsey gave an overview of the Priority State 

Legislative Agenda Items:  1) Frontage Road; 2) Maritime Pier; 3) Pursue changes to the Hospital Benefit Zone Statue; and 4) Change to 
the distribution of Funding to Municipal Authorities for State-Leased Tidelands.  He continued with the items to support and endorse in the 
2011 Legislative Session: 1) Impact Fee Exemption for Affordable/Low-Income Housing; 2) GMA Comprehensive Plan Update Deadline 
Extension; 3) Streamlined Sales Tax Mitigation Funding; 4) Mutual Aid Agreement for Building Safety Officials; 5) City’s Use of 
Volunteers; and 6) Public Records Reform.    Rob next addressed the Federal Legislative Agenda: 1) Federal Transportation 
Reauthorization Funding for BB16 Network Improvements - $10 million; 2) Fisherman’s Pier - $445,000. He gave a brief status report on 
the Donkey Creek Grant. 

2.  Budget.  Rob reported that staff is working on the draft 2011 Budget. He said that currently, all funds with the exception of the Lodging 
Tax are showing balanced and no further service or staff cuts are recommended at this time other than the one fund. He said staff is 
proposing that the city place “seed money” in three new accounts in the 2011 budget: 1) Emergency Management Account ($60,000); 2) 
Strategic Reserve Fund ($50,000); and 3) Equipment Replacement Fund ($50,000). He said due to the cuts already made and the 
continued fiscal conservatism, the city should be okay.  

3.  Reallocate Civic Center Debt Reserve Fund to new capital reserve/equipment purchase fund and new revenue stabilization fund.  There 
was discussion on whether to leave this account alone or to utilize the money to set up reserve funds and to complete capital projects 
during this low-bid climate.  This was referred to the Finance Committee to further study and report back to Council. 
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4.  Four-day Work Week (4/10s) for City Employees.  This was proposed as a method to save energy costs, increase productivity, and lower 
overtime. Some of the pros and cons were discussed and this was referred to the Finance Committee to identify the impacts. 

5.  Business License: Eliminate or Reduce 30-day exception?  After discussing staff was asked to research how other cities handle 
businesses that are only in town a short time and report back. 

6.  Historic District Boundaries and Architecture.  The current historic district boundaries need to be reviewed as there are blocks that 
shouldn’t be included and some properties that should be added. The Design Manual addresses this as a design district which also needs 
to be addressed. There should be a true historic district for the Historic Registry, but perhaps not all structures currently included should 
have to comply with the stricter design guidelines. Because this is a large project it should go before the Planning Commission and the 
Design Review Board.  This item was referred to the Planning / Building Committee for further discussion. 

7.  Join PenMet Park District?  Issues such as the current taxing inequity and joint completion of city parks were discussed. It was suggested 
that it is preferable to keep separate jurisdictions, but to work jointly to get better parks. The park in Gig Harbor North was used as an 
example in which both the city and PenMet could work together for a great community park. 

8.  Form a Transportation Benefit District.  A transportation benefit district would bring in money from residents outside city limits to help pay 
for transportation improvements. An increase in sales tax of 1% was discussed and whether this is a good time due to the economy. It 
was decided that the cost of polling is high and the money is better spent towards getting the issue on the ballot. 

9.  Initiative Regarding 1099 Reporting.  New reporting rules tucked into the health care bill would add several days of work for staff.  Staff 
directed to meet with Joe Dacca in Congressman Dick’s office to alert them to the huge impact. 

 
Marketing 
1. Meet in Gig Harbor Program.  Effort to target meeting planners is going well and is the focus of the 2011 Budget. Staff to forward status 

updates to City Council. 
2. Lodging Tax Revenue / Visitor Center.  Due to the significant reduction on lodging tax several budget cuts are being made.  
3. Cut funding for the Visitor’s Center; Proposed reduction in Staff hours (which will have to be processed through their guilds). Cut funding 

to the Kitsap Visitor Center. There was discussion on whether to offer the Bogue Building to the Chamber to run a Visitor’s Center and a 
new home for the Main Street program. 

 
Building / Fire Safety 
1. Revive annual fire inspection program.  Business licenses were increase to help cover the cost of fire inspections, but we are exploring 

alternatives other than a volunteer program. Staff is working with Chief Black and will report back. 
 

Planning 
1. Text Amendments.  Planning Staff gave an overview of the list of priorities. The following topics were discussed: 

a) 1st Floor Retail – use fewer parking requirements as an incentive 
b) Historical District Boundary Amendments – Planning Commission to review and recommendation for priority 
c) Focus changes in the design standards to areas other than the View Basin. Determined that the changes need to begin here and after 

fine-tuned, modified for other areas. 
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d) View Basin design standards review will require a consultant. Industrial can be done by the Planning Commission. 
e) Cottage housing to move forward after being on hold for two cycles. 
f) Develop electric vehicle standards. There are model ordinances so this can be done in-house. 
g) Regulating the building use and number of employees. Can regulate uses but cannot specify what has to be done. 
h) Avoid using zoning to drive economic development. 
i) Height restriction is curtailing certain industry from coming in. 

 
2. C-1 Text Amendment – Retail GFA Increase from 65k to 100k.  The question was posed whether Council wanted direct consideration of 

this item and if not, what priority level they would assign.  Comments ranged from assigning this as high priority issue to a desire to take it 
off the table completely.  The majority viewed this to be high priority for public process through the Planning Commission. It was clarified 
that traffic would be addressed through the SEPA process. 

3. Annexation Requirement for Utility Extension. Retain or modify? Concern voiced that property would be developed under different 
standards then annexed into the city. Fire flow is one concern, street standards another.  Staff was directed to do a comparison of other 
jurisdictions and bring back a report for consideration. 

4. 2030 Population Allocations.  Most of plan accepted by Puget Sound Regional Council who now will move on to recommendations from 
the cities in October for final vote. 

5. Impact/Connection Fee Discount or Waiver for Low Income Housing.  Already discussed to lobby State for authority to do so without 
having to pay the difference from the General Fund. 

 
Police 
1. Drug Dog.  Recommendation from Department to terminate program. There is not enough need and dog is under-utilized. Council 

concurred with recommendation. 
2. Derelict Boat & Buoy Eradication Plan.  City desires control over entire harbor. DNR has grant program to process derelict boats up to 

$4000 per year. County Councilmember Terry Lee is supportive and working on an Interlocal before his term ends. 
3. Policy Manual.  Currently being updated. 

 
Public Works Projects 
1. Parking time limits on North Harborview Drive in Finholm commercial area. Staff is going to perform a study of the impacts of a 90 minute 

limit. Enforcement occasionally by COPS Volunteers. Move forward with discussion and coordinate with Main Street officials. 
  

Street Capital 
1. Walkable Shoulder on 38th. Staff to research cost and feasibility for consideration by the Operations Committee. 
2. Back-in parking on Judson Street to create more parking spaces.  Bring conceptual to the Operations Committee. 
3. Harborview & Pioneer Intersection: SW Corner Facelift and Clock.  Councilmember Kadzik gave an overview of the proposed project. 

Rotary is raising the funds for a clock. The conceptual will be forwarded to the Operations Committee.  Staff was asked to develop a list 
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of projects that community service organizations could complete in the future. This includes standards for benches and other public right 
of way fixtures. 

4. Sehmel Right Turn Lane at B16.  Design is complete; construction is deferred until the current project is complete. In the interim a free, 
three-way is being used.   A suggestion was made for better directional signage to the Women’s Correctional Facility. 

5. Three-Way Stop at Harborview / Stinson.  The proposal is similar to what was on the Master Plan. They are implementing as a part of 
the current waterline construction project and will monitor the success to see if it should become permanent.  A report will come to the 
Operations Committee. 

6. Harborview / Stinson Waterline Replacement Project.  A request was made to keep the equipment off the streets on Halloween. 
 
Parks  

1. Twawelkax Trail from Cushman Trail to Harborview Drive.  Touched on the effort to obtain easement and use donated labor and 
resources to complete the trail link. 

2. Playgrounds Master Planning – Plan with Boundless in mind.  Installing boundless park equipment is written into the Parks Comp Plan 
for future parks development and/or replacement of equipment.  Implement mostly in the higher use parks and purchase smaller pieces 
for the other parks. 

3. Develop Capital Project List for Volunteers.  Discussed previously. 
4. Fisherman’s Pier at Old Stutz Dock.  A future fuel dock was discussed. This use is to be kept in mind in the design of the parking lot and 

pier.  Restroom design is to be included as well. Main Street and the local marinas should work together for a fuel dock project. 
5. Wilkinson Farm Park Wetland Delineation and Mitigation Plan.  A wetland study is required (approximately $15,000). 
6. Wilkinson Farm Park Trails/Boardwalk – Design Concept.  A wetland study is required (approximately $15,000). 

 
Wastewater 

1. Lift Station 6 Replacement (Ryan/Cascade). This goes back to the Operations Committee in October. Discussed a neighborhood LID 
for constructing the lift station underground. Staff was asked to bring the cost to submerge and a conceptual to the Operations 
Committee to consider. 

2. Lift Station 7 Upgrades (Reid & Hollycroft).  Recently damaged in an automobile accident. Staff gave an update of the progress. 
 
 

 
The meeting adjourned at 12:48 p.m. 
             Respectfully Submitted: 
 
 
                   
             Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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